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QUESTIONNAIRE 

 
 

PRELIMINARY REMARK 
 

Actions filed by foreign nationals should be understood 
as those actions concerning asylum-related issues (as 
per Article 78 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the 
European Union), and immigration-related issues (as per 
Article 79 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the 
European Union). 

 
 
1. EVIDENCE LAW IN COMPETENT NATIONAL COURTS WITH REGARD TO ACTIONS FILED 
BY FOREIGN NATIONALS 
 
A) RULES OF EVIDENCE 
 

1.  Are the rules of evidence in actions filed by foreign 
nationals laid down specifically in internal law?  
 
Answer 
 
The Migration Court of Appeal (Migrationsöverdomstolen; 
hereinafter “the MCA”) applies the general rules of 
procedure laid down in the 1971 Administrative Court 
Procedure Act. In case there are no provisions 
specifically related to administrative court procedure, 
that Act, in its turn, refers to the Code of Judicial 
Procedure. Neither the Act nor the Code contains any 
rules of evidence that are specifically aimed at actions 
filed by foreign nationals. 
 
1.1. Do national law or case law rule out certain types 
of evidence? Where applicable, make a distinction 
between those actions relating to asylum and those 
relating to immigration. 
 
Answer 
 
The principle that evidence may be freely produced 
generally applies within the framework of Swedish court 
proceedings, i.e. also with regard to actions filed by 
foreign nationals. According to article 8 of the 1971 
Administrative Court Procedure Act, while under an 
obligation to ensure that a case is examined to the 
extent required by its character, the court may reject 
any superfluous evidence or information that a party to 
a case puts forward. It should be added that the power 
to reject evidence is rarely exercised. 
 
1.2. Do national law or case law allow certain 
presumptions (e.g. in asylum cases, in the event of past 
persecution or safe countries of origin)? Where 
applicable, make a distinction between those actions 
relating to asylum and those relating to immigration. 
 
Answer 
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National law, as such, does not provide for any 
presumptions to be made in this context. With regard to 
asylum cases, however, the following may be mentioned. 
 
Having been established in March 2006 as the final court 
instance in cases concerning asylum, immigration and 
citizenship, the MCA referred to the principle of “the 
benefit of the doubt”, as elaborated by the UNHCR, in 
its very first published ruling (MIG 2006:1). In its 
judgement, the MCA also stressed the importance of a 
claim for asylum being fully investigated by the lower 
instances, particularly in view of the difficulties that 
may be faced by a person when it comes to substantiating 
the merits of his or her asylum claim, the importance of 
the matter for the involved individual and the serious 
consequences of any mistakes being made in this regard. 
The particular case at hand was referred back to the 
lower court instance for renewed examination. It should 
be added that the adherence of the MCA to the principle 
of the benefit of the doubt has been reiterated in a 
number of subsequent rulings. 
 
Furthermore, with regard to the question of whether a 
foreign national claiming that he or she is a refugee as 
a result of political activities sur place, the MCA has 
ruled that there is normally a presumption in favour of 
him or her harbouring genuine political opinions if 
political activities have been carried out already in 
his or her own country (MIG 2007:20). 

 
B) BURDEN OF PROOF 
 

2. What is the role of the parties in the administration 
of evidence in actions filed by foreign nationals? Where 
applicable, make a distinction between those actions 
relating to asylum and those relating to immigration.  
 
Answer 
 
The MCA’s first published ruling (MIG 2006:1) is of 
relevance also in this context. In its judgement, the 
MCA stated that it is an established evidentiary 
principle of administrative procedural law that the 
person who claims to be entitled to a certain benefit 
has the burden of proof when it comes to demonstrating 
that he or she fulfils the requirements stipulated by 
law in order for the benefit to be granted. Thus, the 
burden of proof initially rests with the person applying 
for a residence permit when it comes to showing that the 
circumstances are such that the granting of a residence 
permit is warranted. Naturally, the MCA further stated, 
the burden of proof may shift at a later stage if the 
applicant has succeeded in making the circumstances put 
forward by him or her seem “likely to be true” 
(sannolika). 
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3. Can trial judges play a role in the administration of 
evidence in actions filed by foreign nationals? If so, 
on what terms (e.g. do trial judges have the authority 
to examine evidence in detail or do they give a more 
marginal assessment)? Where applicable, make a 



distinction between those actions relating to asylum and 
those relating to immigration. 
 
Answer 
 
Judges may certainly play a role in the administration 
of evidence when it comes to cases concerning asylum and 
immigration matters. They also have the authority to 
examine evidence in detail. When fulfilling the court’s 
obligation to make sure that a case is properly examined 
in accordance with article 8 of the 1971 Administrative 
Court Procedure Act, the competent judges may instruct 
the parties to provide further information on certain 
aspects of the case. The court may also, under article 
24 of the same Act, require an expert opinion (e.g. from 
a medical doctor) should the competent judges be of the 
view that such expertise is called for in order for the 
case to be properly examined. 

 
C) WEIGHT OF EVIDENCE 

 
4. How and on what terms do trial judges weight the 
various types of evidence submitted to them in asylum 
and immigration cases? Is any such weighting determined 
by national law or by case law? Where applicable, make a 
distinction between those actions relating to asylum and 
those relating to immigration. 
 
Answer 
 
There are no provisions in national law in respect of 
the weighing or evaluation of evidence. The principle of 
free evaluation of evidence generally applies. It is 
thus for the individual judge to make his or her own 
assessment of the evidence that has been adduced in a 
particular case, both with regard to the value of a 
certain piece of evidence and in respect of the body of 
evidence as a whole. Nonetheless, it falls within the 
competence of the MCA to provide guidance for decision 
makers in the lower instances and to elaborate 
principles also in this respect. It is, however, 
difficult to give an adequate description of the weight 
given to various types of evidence as the evidence 
provided in one case may rarely be fully compared to 
that in another. That said, one example of relevance in 
the context of immigration is provided in the following. 
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In a ruling (MIG 2010:6) where the applicants’ asylum 
claims had not met with success and the case 
subsequently was focused on whether or not there were 
reasons to grant residence permits on humanitarian 
grounds, the MCA initially noted that neither the law 
nor the travaux préparatoires contained any information 
pertaining to the evaluation of evidence adduced in 
support of a claim for a residence permit based on such 
grounds. The MCA went on to state that, when 
circumstances relating to a person’s state of health are 
invoked, satisfactory documentation is required to 
demonstrate that his or her condition is of such a 
serious nature that a residence permit can be granted 
(cf. MIG 2007:15 and MIG 2007:35). Furthermore, 



impediments with regard to enforcement were also 
considered to be circumstances that are relatively easy 
to clarify (cf. MIG 2008:38). As far as an applicant’s 
adjustment to Sweden was concerned (time spent in the 
country, relations established through work and other 
social networks), this was considered to rarely be in 
dispute and, if so, would seldom cause him or her any 
problems to demonstrate. The requirements on evidence 
adduced as far as such circumstances were concerned 
could therefore be set higher; if at hand, they could 
normally be documented and lent themselves to be proven. 
However, circumstances relating to an applicant’s 
situation in his or her own country could prove more 
difficult to establish, such as the risk for social 
exclusion or other difficulties that could be 
encountered upon return. Referring to the evidentiary 
principles established in asylum cases (see above under 
1.2. and 2.; MIG 2006:1), the MCA concluded that a 
similar requirement with regard to evidence should be 
upheld, i.e. the applicant had to make the expected 
difficulties upon return appear “likely to be true”. In 
this context, too, the MCA afforded the applicant “the 
benefit of the doubt”. 
 
5. What powers of review does the supreme administrative 
court have in assessing the evidential weighting of 
documents? Where applicable, make a distinction between 
those actions relating to asylum and those relating to 
immigration. 
 
Answer 
 
As is evident from the foregoing, the Supreme 
Administrative Court (Regeringsrätten) in Sweden has no 
jurisdiction in cases concerning asylum and immigration. 
The MCA is the final court instance as far as such 
matters are concerned. Subject to leave to appeal, which 
is generally required, the MCA has full jurisdiction de 
facto and de jure. This means that, if a foreign 
national has been granted leave to appeal, the MCA will 
try all the aspects of the case, including an assessment 
of the lower instances’ evidentiary weighing of 
documents. 
 
 
 

 
2. COMPETENCE OF THE NATIONAL COURT TO ACT OF ITS OWN MOTION IN A EUROPEAN 
CONTEXT 
 

1. Where the parties raise preliminary questions, can 
procedural restrictions be applied? For example, at what 
point in proceedings may the parties submit preliminary 
questions? Do those questions have to be submitted in a 
specific written procedural document or can they be 
submitted at any time, including at the hearing? 
 
Answer 
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There are no time-limits within which preliminary 
questions have to be raised. This can be done at any 



time. Such questions do not have to be submitted in a 
specific written procedural document. 
 
2. Has the national court already ruled on the issue of 
direct applicability in your country of Articles 18 and 
47 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European 
Union? If so, is the national court which has 
jurisdiction to rule on disputes concerning actions 
filed by foreign nationals able or obliged to raise, of 
its own motion, arguments from these provisions? 
 
Answer 
 
In one case concerning the possibility of a foreign 
national to appeal against a decision by the Migration 
Board (Migrationsverket), the MCA has found reason to 
include wording concerning Article 47 of the Charter of 
Fundamental Rights of the European Union in its 
reasoning (MIG 2007:41). In that case, the MCA also 
referred to the judgement of the Court of Justice in 
case no. C-540/03, The European Parliament v. The 
Council of the European Union. With reference also to 
other sources of law, such as i.a. Article 13 of the 
European Convention on Human Rights, the MCA concluded 
that the appellant, notwithstanding the fact that the 
2005 Aliens Act afforded no such right to him, had the 
right to appeal against the contested decision by the 
Board. 
 
It appears from the judgement in the case mentioned 
above that the MCA raised the issue of the applicability 
of Article 47 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of 
the European Union of its own motion. 
 

 
3. THE NATIONAL COURT AND EUROPEAN INSTRUMENTS 
 

1. Do you regularly refer to European case law when 
handing down judgements? Have you ever referred to the 
case law of other Member States when handing down 
judgements? 
 
Answer 
 
There are a number of examples of the MCA having 
referred to European case law, including the case law of 
the European Court of Human Rights, in its judgements 
(cf. e.g. MIG 2007:10, MIG 2009:11, MIG 2009:16, MIG 
2009:21, MIG 2009:22, MIG 2009:37, MIG 2010:3, MIG 
2010:5 and MIG 2010:11). 
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The MCA has occasionally also referred to the case law 
of other Member States when handing down a judgement. In 
one such case (MIG 2008:21), reference was made to a 
ruling by the Asylum and Immigration Tribunal of the 
United Kingdom (CG [2006] UKAIT 00048). Another 
judgement by the MCA (MIG 2009:27), where an 
interpretation of the term “internal armed conflict” 
within the meaning of the 2005 Aliens Act was made, 
includes references to rulings by Germany’s 
Bundesverwaltungsgericht (BVerwG 10 C 43.07) and the 
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above-mentioned Asylum and Immigration Tribunal (CG 
[2008] UKAIT 00022). 
 
2. Can the national court autonomously interpret Article 
1(A) to (F) of the Geneva Convention of 28 July 1951, 
specifically when abstracting information from Council 
Directive 2004/83/EC (the so-called Qualification 
Directive)? Has a conflict ever arisen between the two 
standards (e.g. in terms of their criteria of attachment 
or exclusionary clauses)? What solution(s) did the 
national court adopt, if any? 
 
Answer 
 
The MCA has not yet been in a position where it has been 
necessary to take a stand on the issues raised under 
this point. 
 
3. Some European Directives contain provisions which do 
not have to be transposed, including Articles 5(3), 8(1) 
and (3), and 17(3) of Council Directive 2004/83/EC (the 
so-called Qualification Directive), Articles 26 and 27 
of Council Directive 2005/85/EC of 1 December 2005 on 
minimum standards on procedures in Member States for 
granting and withdrawing refugee status (the so-called 
Procedure Directive) and Articles 4(2) and (3), and 7(1) 
and (2) of Council Directive 2003/86/EC of 
22 September 2003 on the right to family reunification. 
Where these provisions have not been transposed, does 
the national court attach a level of importance to 
them anyway (soft law, minimal standards, etc.)? 
 
Answer 
 
It may be concluded from its jurisprudence at this point 
in time that the MCA attaches importance to the 
provisions of the above-mentioned Council Directives 
even when not transposed. Thus, Article 8 of the so-
called Qualification Directive is referred to in i.a. 
MIG 2007:9, MIG 2008:20 and MIG 2010:10. Furthermore, 
general references to the so-called Procedure Directive 
as such were made already in MIG 2006:7 and MIG 2007:12. 
 
It should be added, in this context, that not only have 
the operative provisions of the Directives mentioned 
above been referred to by the MCA on several occasions 
but also clauses in their preambles. As a matter of 
fact, this was the case in MIG 2007:41 with regard to 
specific parts of the preambles of all three Directives. 
 
_____ 
 
 
The judgements by the MCA referred to above (MIG 2006:1 
etc.) are found, in the Swedish language, on the Swedish 
Government’s official website for national case law 
(www.lagrummet.se). 
 
 
 

---------------- 

http://www.lagrummet.se/

